








The Secretary


Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business & Education References Committee


Suite S1.61 Parliament House


CANBERRA  ACT  2600











Inquiry into the education of gifted and talented children


Submission





I am the mother of two gifted boys, aged six and four. I am also studying to be a teacher (Middle School).


•	When my first son was identified as gifted I began a quest for information about the best way to support his special needs, and found some excellent sources (books, internet sites and the State Association for the Gifted). However, despite this openness in the specialist arena, I soon became aware just how taboo a subject giftedness is—I remember my overwhelming feelings of relief when I first contacted the State Association for the Gifted, and was able to speak ‘uncensored’ about my son’s exceptionality. I still feel like I’m in an Alcoholics Anonymous meeting when I meet other parents of gifted children and use the ‘gifted’ word to ‘admit’ my circumstances.


 In this nation that invented the Tall Poppy Syndrome the admission of giftedness takes a lot of guts, even in educational circles. I wonder how many parents of gifted children (or gifted adults for that matter) have failed in getting provision for their children because of this stigma? (I’m speaking here of academic giftedness—sporting and musical giftedness are treated more favourably.) 


Recommendation: Giftedness be given a higher (and more positive) profile in the general community.


•	My first son began Kinder at the usual age because his giftedness wasn’t identified until too late for early entry. Perhaps a greater awareness of giftedness in the medical and health community would have brought his exceptionality to my attention earlier? As it was, I felt like I was working alone to discover what made him so different—his position as my first child probably slowed my realisation of his unusual development. I pretty much diagnosed him on my own, through realising that his development wasn’t in keeping with average milestones given in childcare books. When he was four, my husband and I arranged to have him assessed by an educational psychologist (at a cost which was difficult for us to meet), and were finally told of his giftedness. 


Recommendation: Medical and health professionals (including those working with pre-school-age children) be given training in identifying giftedness and information about avenues for referral, and are made aware of the early entry provision in this State.


Recommendation: Assessments by educational psychologists are eligible for a Medicare rebate or subsidy of some kind.


•	Once my son began school (in the local State school) I was able to provide the school with information about his advanced development and was assured that “each child is treated as an individual” so his needs would be met.


	However, I was disappointed with the lack of special provision made for my son in Kindergarten or Prep. In a class of 25+ students, it is certainly  a challenge for a teacher to address individual students’ needs for much of the time, and a student with needs radically different from the norm will need a disproportionate amount of special provision. This is recognised for students whose abilities fall several standard deviations below average—they are allocated funding to allow for teacher’s aides and other specialist intervention. However, the gifted student with ability several standard deviations above average is not accorded such help.


	My son’s teachers appeared to me to have little support for their efforts to help him. These efforts were in the most part limited to small, peripheral changes to classroom organisation: he was given reading books at a suitable level; one teacher arranged for him to work from his own maths book at a suitable level (but the teacher was usually not able to give him individual instruction in the new mathematical concepts presented—he was left to figure it out on his own, or to take the book home for me to help him). For the majority  of his hours at school my son was involved in the same activities as the rest of the class—sitting on the mat counting to ten or identifying the word ‘and’. Even in the ‘top’ maths and English groups in the Prep class (a composite Prep/Grade 1) the work appeared not to challenge him. It saddened me greatly to realise how little of his time at school was spent learning new things—almost everything he was given instruction in he had already mastered. Since gifted children need little repetition of newly-learnt skills this must have been stressful and disappointing to him. Several times in his first few months at school he asked me “When will we start to learn things?”.  After that he stopped asking.


	When my son was in Prep, the school participated in the State Education Department’s new professional development course on gifted education. This involves a small number of teachers attending workshops about gifted education and taking their knowledge back to their schools to be shared with other colleagues. The school introduced several withdrawal classes for gifted children, usually lasting for one period per week. Such classes were a welcome addition to my son’s schooling, but they seemed to me only to scratch the surface of his needs. Still, the majority of his time in school was spent with his needs being largely  unmet.


	Recommendation: More training is urgently needed for regular classroom teachers to address the needs of gifted children in mainstream classes.


	Recommendation: School administrators also need training in the needs of gifted children, and the need to support classroom teachers with professional development and resources. Administrators need training in whole-school-approach adaptations such as acceleration and placement in more advanced classes for areas of talent. These options must be supported from the top down.


•	While my first son was in Kinder, I approached the school for information about early entry for gifted children (for my second son), under the Education Department’s policy guidelines. The head of the Primary School told me he did not know of the guidelines, and asked if I could provide him with a copy.


	Recommendation: Schools are made much more aware of the Department’s policy on gifted education, and are given support in its implementation.


•	Our ongoing disquiet about the shortfall in the school’s provision for our first son, combined with a number of other factors, led my husband and I to make the decision to move house. We lived on our family farm, about a 30-minute drive  on the schoolbus from the school. We had only one other school accessible from our home, which we chose not to use because of the small number of students (less than 30 in the school)—our son had found no other students of like mind in his large school (with over 100 students in each year-group), so we supposed it unlikely that he would meet intellectual peers in a vastly smaller school.


	We have now moved to Hobart, to have access to extra-curricular activities such as music lessons and swimming pools. This has necessitated a huge change for our entire family, not least my husband who now has to drive 50 minutes to the farm each day, and has had to make large changes to its running to accommodate his absences.


	Our two sons now attend the school of our choice in Hobart—chosen for its reputation for actually catering for individual needs, including those of gifted children. Term has only just begun so I cannot comment much on whether our hopes will be fulfilled. However, the school’s initial response to us has been overwhelmingly positive, with discussions about what we would like for his education, discussions with our son about what he would like, and an apparent unfazedness about catering for his needs. Our younger son has started Kinder at the new school, but because of the later start for Kinders we are unable to comment on the school’s provision for him.


•	I now know many parents of gifted children in Tasmania, and I am frequently saddened by their stories of official disinterest, mishandling and disregard for policies. Most parents feel like we’re struggling alone (able to feel supported by only a few educators and fellow-parents), and more often than not having to reinvent the wheel. The small percentage of gifted children makes each child unusual (by definition), so individual teachers may feel unprepared for meeting the challenge of a particular child. But conversely, with giftedness being defined as the top 20% or even 15% of the population, any given teacher is almost guaranteed to have a gifted child in their class every few years. The Education system policies should therefore guide teachers in their approach to these not-uncommon occurrences—but the policies have to be known, understood and supported for them to be any use.


•	Meanwhile, I continue my studies in Education at University. I have completed half (studying for a year part-time)of the first year of a two-year Bachelor of Teaching. Given my knowledge of and interest in gifted education, I am sensitive to instances of teaching involving gifted issues. So far, we have received hardly any instruction specifically relating to gifted education (though there was a large assignment involving a case study of an exceptionally gifted young man). I hope that the BTeach will provide us with knowledge of the identification and needs of gifted children, and ways to approach their teaching. However, I fear that there will be little or no instruction to this effect.


I do remember taking issue with a lecturer who told us that “sometimes you will have to try to hold back some students so that they don’t outstrip the other students”. With opinions like these being disseminated to pre-service teachers, I fear that the education of gifted students in the future will continue to fail to meet their needs. What an unpardonable situation, especially given that straightforward approaches such as the use of open-ended tasks, the teaching of thinking skills, and the setting of tasks requiring  different levels of thinking skills can all enhance not only gifted children’s educational experiences, but those of all students in the class.


Recommendation: Pre-service teachers are trained in the identification, needs and best-practice education of gifted children.


I have tried to include in this submission some information about our family’s experiences of educating our gifted son, and some of my recommendations—a sort of wish list for a better world. I realise that many of my wishes will be difficult to achieve, and that some will be outside the role of the Commonwealth. I leave it to the Senate Committee to translate my wish list into recommendations for the Commonwealth. But I do fervently hope that this Inquiry will be able to really make a difference to the future education of gifted children in Australia—their needs have been largely ignored for too long.


